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Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, USDA § 93.204 

§ 93.203 Ports designated for the im-
portation of poultry. 

(a) Air and ocean ports. The following 
ports have APHIS inspection and quar-
antine facilities necessary for quar-
antine stations and all poultry shall be 
entered into the United States through 
these stations, except as provided in 
paragraphs (b), (c), (d) and (e) of this 
section: Los Angeles, California; 
Miami, Florida; and Newburgh, New 
York. 

(b) Canadian border ports. The fol-
lowing land border ports are designated 
as having the necessary inspection fa-
cilities for the entry of poultry from 
Canada: Eastport, Idaho; Houlton and 
Jackman, Maine; Detroit, Port Huron, 
and Sault Ste. Marie, Michigan; 
Baudette, Minnesota; Opheim, Ray-
mond, and Sweetgrass, Montana; Alex-
andria Bay, Buffalo, and Champlain, 
New York; Dunseith, Pembina, and 
Portal, North Dakota; Derby Line and 
Highgate Springs, Vermont; Oroville 
and Sumas, Washington. 

(c) Mexican border ports. The fol-
lowing land border ports are designated 
as having the necessary inspection fa-
cilities for the entry of poultry from 
Mexico: Brownsville, Hidalgo, Laredo, 
Eagle Pass, Del Rio, Presidio, and El 
Paso, Texas; Douglas, Naco, Nogales, 
Sasabe, and San Luis, Arizona; 
Calexico and San Ysidro, California; 
and Antelope Wells, and Columbus, 
New Mexico. 

(d) Limited ports. The following ports 
are designated as having inspection fa-
cilities for the entry of poultry and 
poultry products such as poultry test 
specimens, or hatching eggs and day 
old chicks which do not appear to re-
quire restraint and holding inspection 
facilities: Anchorage and Fairbanks, 
Alaska; San Diego, California; Jack-
sonville, Port Canaveral, St. Peters-
burg-Clearwater, and Tampa, Florida; 
Atlanta, Georgia; Honolulu, Hawaii; 
Chicago, Illinois; New Orleans, Lou-
isiana; Portland, Maine; Baltimore, 
Maryland; Minneapolis, Minnesota; 
Great Falls, Montana; Portland, Or-
egon; San Juan, Puerto Rico; Gal-
veston and Houston, Texas; and Se-
attle, Spokane, and Tacoma, Wash-
ington. 

(e) Designation of other ports. The Sec-
retary of the Treasury has approved 

the designation as quarantine stations 
of the ports specified in this section. In 
special cases other ports may be des-
ignated as quarantine stations under 
this section by the Administrator, with 
the concurrence of the Secretary of the 
Treasury. 

[55 FR 31495, Aug. 2, 1990, as amended at 58 
FR 37642, July 13, 1993; 60 FR 16045, Mar. 29, 
1995; 60 FR 25120, May 11, 1995. Redesignated 
at 56012, Oct. 28, 1997, as amended at 65 FR 
38178, June 20, 2000; 67 FR 6370, Feb. 12, 2002; 
67 FR 68022, Nov. 8, 2002] 

§ 93.204 Import permits for poultry 
and for poultry test specimens for 
diagnostic purposes; and reserva-
tion fees for space at quarantine fa-
cilities maintained by APHIS. 

(a) Application for permit; reservation 
required. (1) For poultry and poultry 
test specimens for diagnostic screening 
purposes, intended for importation 
from any part of the world, except as 
otherwise provided for in §§ 93.204(c), 
93.214, 93.217, and 93.218, the importer 
shall first apply for and obtain from 
APHIS an import permit. The applica-
tion shall specify the name and address 
of the importer; the species, breed, 
number or quantity of poultry or poul-
try test specimens to be imported; the 
purpose of the importation; the region 
of origin; the name and address of the 
exporter; the port of embarkation in 
the foreign region; the mode of trans-
portation, route of travel, and the port 
of entry in the United States; the pro-
posed date of arrival of the poultry or 
poultry test specimens to be imported; 
and the name of the person to whom 
the poultry or poultry test specimens 
will be delivered and the location of 
the place in the United States to which 
delivery will be made from the port of 
entry. Additional information may be 
required in the form of certificates 
concerning specific diseases to which 
the poultry are susceptible, as well as 
vaccinations or other precautionary 
treatments to which the poultry or 
poultry test specimens have been sub-
jected. Notice of any such requirement 
will be given to the applicant in each 
case. 

(2) An application for permit to im-
port poultry may also be denied be-
cause of: Communicable disease condi-
tions in the area or region of origin, or 
in a region where the shipment has 
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5 The addresses of USDA quarantine facili-
ties may be found in telephone directories 
listing the facilities or by contacting the 
Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, 
Veterinary Services, National Center for Im-
port-Export, 4700 River Road Unit 38, River-
dale, Maryland 20737–1231. 

been or will be held or through which 
the shipment has been or will be trans-
ported; deficiencies in the regulatory 
programs for the control or eradication 
of animal diseases and the unavail-
ability of veterinary services in the 
above mentioned regions; the import-
er’s failure to provide satisfactory evi-
dence concerning the origin, history, 
and health status of the poultry; the 
lack of satisfactory information nec-
essary to determine that the importa-
tion will not be likely to transmit any 
communicable disease to livestock or 
poultry of the United States; or any 
other circumstances which the Admin-
istrator believes require such denial to 
prevent the dissemination of any com-
municable disease of livestock or poul-
try into the United States. 

(3)(i) The importer or importer’s 
agent shall pay or ensure payment of a 
reservation fee for each lot of poultry 
to be quarantined in a facility main-
tained by USDA. For poultry, the res-
ervation fee shall be 100 percent of the 
cost of providing care, feed, and han-
dling during quarantine, as estimated 
by the quarantine facility’s veteri-
narian in charge. 

(ii) At the time the importer or the 
importer’s agent requests a reservation 
of quarantine space, the importer or 
importer’s agent shall pay the reserva-
tion fee by check or U.S. money order 
or ensure payment of the reservation 
fee by an irrevocable letter of credit 
from a commercial bank (the effective 
date on such letter of credit shall run 
to 30 days after the date the poultry 
are scheduled to be released from quar-
antine); except that anyone who issues 
a check to the Department for a res-
ervation fee which is returned because 
of insufficient funds shall be denied 
any further request for reservation of a 
quarantine space until the outstanding 
amount is paid. 

(iii) Any reservation fee paid by 
check or U.S. money order shall be ap-
plied against the expenses incurred for 
services received by the importer or 
importer’s agent in connection with 
the quarantine for which the reserva-
tion was made. Any part of the reserva-
tion fee which remains unused after 
being applied against the expenses in-
curred for services received by the im-
porter or the importer’s agent in con-

nection with the quarantine for which 
the reservation was made, shall be re-
turned to the individual who paid the 
reservation fee. If the reservation fee is 
ensured by a letter of credit, the De-
partment will draw against the letter 
of credit unless payment for services 
received by the importer or importer’s 
agent in connection with the quar-
antine is otherwise made at least 3 
days prior to the expiration date of the 
letter of credit. 

(iv) Any reservation fee shall be for-
feited if the importer or the importer’s 
agent fails to present for entry, within 
24 hours following the designated time 
of arrival, the lot of poultry for which 
the reservation was made: Except that 
a reservation fee shall not be forfeited 
if: 

(A) Written notice of cancellation 
from the importer or the importer’s 
agent is received by the office of the 
veterinarian in charge of the quar-
antine facility 5 during regular business 
hours (8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m., Monday 
through Friday, excluding holidays) no 
later than 15 days prior to the begin-
ning of the time of importation as 
specified in the import permit or as ar-
ranged with the veterinarian in charge 
of the quarantine facility if no import 
permit is required (the 15 day period 
shall not include Saturdays, Sundays, 
or holidays), or 

(B) The Administrator determines 
that services, other than provided by 
carriers, necessary for the importation 
of the poultry within the requested pe-
riod are unavailable because of unfore-
seen circumstances as determined by 
the Administrator, (such as the closing 
of an airport due to inclement weather 
or the unavailability of the reserved 
space due to the extension of another 
quarantine). 

(v) If the reservation fee was ensured 
by a letter of credit and the fee is to be 
forfeited under paragraph (a)(3)(iv) of 
this section, the Department will draw 
against the letter of credit unless the 
reservation fee is otherwise paid at 
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least 3 days prior to the expiration 
date of the letter of credit. 

(vi) When a reservation is cancelled 
in accordance with paragraph 
(a)(3)(iv)(A) of this section and the pro-
visions of paragraph (a)(3)(iv)(B) of this 
section do not apply, a $40.00 cancella-
tion fee shall be charged. If a reserva-
tion fee was paid, the cancellation fee 
shall be deducted from any reservation 
fee returned to the importer or the im-
porter’s agent. If the reservation fee 
was ensured by a letter of credit, the 
Department will draw the amount of 
the cancellation fee against the letter 
of credit unless the cancellation fee is 
otherwise paid at least 3 days prior to 
the expiration date of the letter of 
credit. 

(b) Permit. Except as provided in 
paragraph (c) of this section, when a 
permit is issued, the original and two 
copies will be sent to the importer. It 
shall be the responsibility of the im-
porter to forward the original permit 
and one copy to the shipper in the re-
gion of origin, and it shall also be the 
responsibility of the importer to insure 
that the shipper presents the copy of 
the permit to the carrier and makes 
proper arrangements for the original 
permit to accompany the shipment to 
the specified U.S. port of entry for 
presentation to the collector of cus-
toms. Poultry and poultry test speci-
mens for diagnostic screening purposes 
for poultry intended for importation 
into the United States for which a per-
mit has been issued, will be received at 
the specified port of entry within the 
time prescribed in the permit which 
shall not exceed 14 days from the first 
day that the permit is effective for all 
permits, except that the time pre-
scribed in permits from the importa-
tion of poultry shall not exceed 30 
days, and for performing or theatrical 
poultry shall not exceed 90 days. Poul-
try and poultry test specimens for 
which a permit is required by these 
regulations will not be eligible for 
entry if a permit has not been issued; if 
unaccompanied by such a permit; if 
shipment is from any port other than 
the one designated in the permit; if ar-
rival in the United States is at any 
port other than the one designated in 
the permit; if the poultry or poultry 
test specimens offered for entry differ 

from those described in the permit; or 
if the poultry or poultry test specimens 
are not handled as outlined in the ap-
plication for the permit and as speci-
fied in the permit issued. 

(c) Notwithstanding any other provi-
sions in this part, importers are not re-
quired to obtain an import permit and 
provide the shipper with an original 
import permit for each individual ship-
ment of poultry or pigeons transiting 
the port of Anchorage, Alaska, if the 
following conditions are met: 

(1) The importer applies for and ob-
tains an import permit for multiple 
shipments of poultry or pigeons 
transiting the port of Anchorage, Alas-
ka, in accordance with the provisions 
of this section and related require-
ments concerning application for the 
permit. However, the following infor-
mation is not required on the applica-
tion: 

(i) The species, breed, and number of 
poultry or pigeons to be imported; 

(ii) The individual poultry identifica-
tion; 

(iii) The region of origin; 
(iv) The name and address of the ex-

porter; 
(v) The port of embarkation in the 

foreign region; 
(vi) The mode of transportation and 

the route of travel; 
(vii) The proposed date of arrival of 

the poultry or pigeons; and 
(viii) The name and address of the 

person to whom the poultry or pigeons 
will be delivered. 

(2) The importer completes a copy of 
the import permit obtained under para-
graph (c)(1) of this section for each sep-
arate shipment of poultry or pigeons 
intended to transit the port of Anchor-
age, Alaska, by inserting the following 
information on a copy of the permit: 

(i) The species, breed, and number of 
poultry or pigeons to be imported; 

(ii) The region of origin; 
(iii) The name and address of the ex-

porter; 
(iv) The port of embarkation in the 

foreign region; 
(v) The mode of transportation and 

the route of travel; 
(vi) The proposed date of arrival of 

the poultry or pigeons; and 
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(vii) The name and address of the per-
son to whom the poultry or pigeons 
will be delivered. 

(3) The importer, not less than 2 
weeks prior to the anticipated date of 
arrival of each separate intransit ship-
ment of poultry or pigeons at the port 
of Anchorage, Alaska, provides the 
port veterinarian with a copy of the 
completed import permit; 

(4) A copy of the completed import 
permit accompanies each separate 
intransit shipment of poultry or pi-
geons to the port of Anchorage, Alas-
ka; 

(5) Import permits issued for mul-
tiple shipments of poultry or pigeons 
transiting the port of Anchorage, Alas-
ka, will be valid only during the cal-
endar year in which they are issued. 

[55 FR 31495, Aug. 2, 1990, as amended at 59 
FR 67614, Dec. 30, 1994. Redesignated and 
amended at 56012, 56015, Oct. 28, 1997] 

§ 93.205 Certificate for live poultry and 
hatching eggs. 

(a) Live poultry. All live poultry, ex-
cept eggs for hatching, offered for im-
portation from any region of the world 
shall be accompanied by a certificate 
stating that such poultry and their 
flock or flocks of origin were inspected 
on the premises of origin immediately 
before the date of movement from such 
region and that they were then found 
to be free of evidence of communicable 
diseases of poultry. The certificate 
shall also state that, as far as it has 
been possible to determine, during the 
90 days prior to movement, the poultry 
were not exposed to communicable dis-
eases of poultry and the premises were 
not in any area under quarantine. The 
certificate shall also state that the 
poultry have not been vaccinated with 
a vaccine for the H5 or H7 subtype of 
avian influenza. The certificate shall 
also state that the poultry have been 
kept in the region from which they are 
offered for importation since they were 
hatched, or for at least 90 days imme-
diately preceding the date of move-
ment, that the poultry have not been 
moved through a region identified in 
accordance with § 94.6(a) of this sub-
chapter as a region where any form of 
highly pathogenic avian influenza ex-
ists, and that, as far as it has been pos-
sible to determine, no case of highly 

pathogenic avian influenza or New-
castle disease occurred on the premises 
where such poultry were kept, or on 
adjoining premises, during that 90-day 
period. 

(b) Hatching eggs. All eggs for hatch-
ing offered for importation from any 
part of the world shall be accompanied 
by a certificate stating that the flock 
or flocks of origin were found upon in-
spection to be free from evidence of 
communicable diseases of poultry, the 
hatching eggs are from poultry that 
have not been vaccinated with a vac-
cine for the H5 or H7 subtype of avian 
influenza and that during the 90 days 
prior to movement, the flock or flocks 
of origin were not exposed to commu-
nicable diseases of poultry and the 
premises were not in any area under 
quarantine. 

(c) Nature of certificate. The certifi-
cate required by this section shall be 
issued by a salaried veterinary officer 
of the national government of the re-
gion of origin, or if the articles are ex-
ported from Mexico, may alternatively 
be issued by a veterinarian accredited 
by the National Government of Mexico 
and endorsed by a full-time salaried 
veterinary officer of the National Gov-
ernment of Mexico, thereby rep-
resenting that the veterinarian issuing 
the certificate was authorized to do so. 

[76 FR 4053, Jan. 24, 2011, as amended at 78 
FR 19083, Mar. 29, 2013] 

§ 93.206 Declaration and other docu-
ments for poultry. 

(a) The certificates, declarations, and 
affidavits required by the regulations 
in this part shall be presented by the 
importer or his or her agent to the col-
lector of customs at the port of entry, 
upon arrival of poultry at such port, 
for the use of the veterinary inspector 
at the port of entry. 

(b) For all poultry offered for impor-
tation, the importer or his or her agent 
shall first present two copies of a dec-
laration which shall list the port of 
entry, the name and address of the im-
porter, the name and address of the 
broker, the origin of the poultry, the 
number, breed, species, and purpose of 
the importation, the name of the per-
son to whom the poultry will be deliv-
ered, and the location of the place to 
which such delivery will be made. 
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